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Dean’s Message
John W. Richmond, Dean

Excellence is an art won by training and habituation. We do not act rightly because we have virtue or 
excellence, but we rather have those because we have acted rightly. We are what we repeatedly do. Excellence, 
then, is not an act but a habit. ~ Aristotle

Dear alumni, colleagues, friends, and patrons:

It is my great pleasure to greet you as the Dean of the College of Music at the 
University of North Texas. My few months on the job here in Denton have both 
reinforced and refined the impressions I have acquired of this storied university 
from afar. Let me share what I’ve learned.

This is a place of amazingly devoted and gifted faculty and staff. These col-
leagues are kind, accomplished, appropriately demanding, inexplicably patient, 
and consistently supportive. It is a remarkable mix of virtues I expected to find, 
but frankly not in such abundance.

This is a place of diverse, ambitious, competitive, gifted students of every music 
specialty who are certain to occupy leadership positions in the many professions 
they soon will join.

This is a place of determined institutional leaders who understand the value of 
this celebrated College of Music and are eager to see it gain ever higher levels of 
accomplishment and acclaim. 

This is a place of bold imagination – a university poised to honor its distinguished 125-year history with fresh visions, grow-
ing ambitions, and important accomplishments. It is a remarkable place.

If ever there was a time to invoke the cliché of “standing on the shoulders of giants,” this occasion seems to me the right 
one, for I surely benefit from the leadership here of so many of America’s most accomplished music executives. The names 
(and perhaps the spirits) of such icons as McKissack and Boylan, Bain and Blocker, Shrader and Scott at once inspire me 
and also give me pause as I consider the scope and consequence of my new job. I am so grateful for them, and, in particular, 
for the transformational leadership of Dean James Scott over the last 15 years. I also wish to extend profound thanks to 
Warren Henry for his superb leadership as interim dean this spring and for his willingness to continue as our senior associ-
ate dean for academic affairs in the days ahead. 

Over the next year, our college will take up important conversations about our strategic future. Across the nation and 
around the world, music academics are engaged in deep discussions of the alignment of professional music curricula with 
the music professions that await the next generations. Some facets of these curricula seem quite stable, while others are mor-
phing at a sometimes startling rate. Like few other music institutions in the world, the UNT College of Music is poised to 
offer critical leadership and so it will be thrilling to participate in these strategic conversations – to listen to each other, learn 
from each other, and then lead the college to the full realization of our collective vision.

To make this collective vision a reality, we will need your help more than ever. We need your support through your at-
tendance at our events on campus and online. We need your time as volunteers and advisors on our various committees and 
support groups. And, we need your generous contributions to provide the scholarships, fellowships, program endowments, 
and other fiscal infrastructure necessary to make the future of our College of Music brighter and more innovative than its 
storied past. Meanwhile, we pledge to follow Aristotle’s admonition to “repeatedly do” those things that give rise to excel-
lence and virtue in every facet of our work.

Sincerely,

John W. Richmond, Ph.D.
Dean 

To learn more about Dean Richmond, visit music.unt.edu/faculty-and-staff/john-richmond
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“I absolutely loved my time at UNT. The men-
torship of Regents Professor Keith Johnson and 
the experience gained from performing in en-
sembles as varied as the Two O’Clock Lab Band, 
Wind Symphony, Baroque Orchestra, Chamber 
Orchestra, Opera Orchestra, solo recitals, and 
chamber music groups prepared me for any 
musical opportunity which might arise.”

–Master Sgt. John Manning (pictured)
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Ellen Bakulina (Music Theory)
Assistant Professor 

Ellen Bakulina’s areas of scholarly interest include form and meter in Viennese Classical 
repertoire, Schenkerian analysis, theories of tonality and Russian sacred music. Her articles 
have appeared in Intersections, Music Theory Online and the Journal of Music Theory. She was 
a recipient of Canada’s Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council doctoral grant, the 
Enhanced Chancellor’s Fellowship at City University of New York (CUNY) and the Schulich 
Scholarship at McGill University. A passionate teacher, Ellen has taught music theory and 
aural skills at various levels, from primary-school children to the graduate level. Ellen is a 
professional pianist and choral singer with many years of performance experience including 
three years as a soprano with the chorus of Montreal Symphony Orchestra. Ellen has degrees 
in music theory from the College of the Moscow State Tchaikovsky Conservatory (music 
theory and musicology), the Moscow Conservatory, McGill University, Montreal (BMus and 
MA) and CUNY Graduate Center, New York (PhD, 2015). 

 
Brad Bennight (Harpsichord)
Senior Lecturer 

Brad Bennight completed his doctor of musical arts in harpsichord at the University of 
North Texas and has taught harpsichord and continuo at Baylor University from 2003–2016. 
Brad has performed with many early music ensembles including Texas Camerata, Orchestra 
of New Spain, Mercury Baroque, La Folia Austin, Denton Bach Society, Camerata Vente-
pane, Texas Early Music Project, the Emmanuel Episcopal Church in Boston and with the 
Santa Fe Desert Chorale. Brad has been heard as both soloist and continuo player at the 
Boston Early Music Festival, the Berkeley Early Music Festival, at performances in Mexico 
at the inaugural Festival de Música Barocca in San Miguel d’Allende, as well as in Querétaro 
and Guanajuato, the International Festival of Early Music in the colonial cities of Bolivia and 
in Cusco, Peru. Brad can also be heard on the Dorian label with the Orchestra of New Spain. 

 
Elizabeth Chappell (Music Education)
Senior Lecturer 

Prior to joining UNT, Elizabeth Chappell taught orchestra for 17 years in the Austin Inde-
pendent School District and 12 of those years were in Title One programs. This experience 
sparked one of her research interests: equity of access to music education in urban public 
schools. Elizabeth has presented this research and conducted clinics for the American String 
Teachers Association, National Association for Music Education Southwestern Division 
Symposium, Texas Music Educators Association and was also published in the Journal of 
Band Research. She has presented on topics related to inclusion and students with disabilities. 
Elizabeth’s inclusion research has been presented to the American Music Therapy Associa-
tion, ASTA and TMEA and has been published in the Journal of Music Therapy. A violinist 
and violist for nearly 40 years, Elizabeth has performed with various orchestras and chamber 
groups. She was a conductor for the Austin Youth Orchestra program and taught in the 
University of Texas String Project. 

New Faculty
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Fabiana Claure (Director of Career Development and  
Entrepreneurship in Music)
Senior Lecturer 

Fabiana Claure is a multifaceted artist and entrepreneur with a passion for performing, 
educating and exploring the business side of music. Fabiana is the co-founder and executive 
director of the Superior Academy of Music in Miami, FL that has been featured twice on 
national television (PBS). Fabiana holds a doctor of musical arts in piano performance with 
a related field in music business and entertainment industries from the University of Miami. 
Her research in the field of music entrepreneurship led her to author her doctoral disserta-
tion entitled “The Entrepreneurial Concert Pianist: A Study of the Diverse Trends Used to 
Complement a Performing Career.”  Fabiana received a master’s degree and artist certificate 
in piano performance from Southern Methodist University, a bachelor of arts degree in 
music from the College of Charleston and a pianist, professor and chamber music instructor 
diploma from the National School of Arts in Havana, Cuba. 

Allen Hightower (Director of Choral Studies)
Professor 

Prior to joining UNT, Allen Hightower was the first holder of the Weston Noble Endowed 
Chair in Music at Luther College. As director of choral activities, he led a program that 
included four conductors, six choirs and over 530 singers. Allen earned a bachelor’s degree 
in music education from Sam Houston State University, a master’s degree in choral conduct-
ing from Eastman School of Music, a master’s degree in orchestral conducting from Baylor 
University and a doctorate in conducting from University of California, Los Angeles. Allen 
pursued further orchestral conducting studies at the University of Southern California; and 
was a member of the conducting class of Helmuth Rilling at the Oregon Bach Festival. Allen 
was first-prize winner in the graduate division of the American Choral Directors Association 
Conducting Competition in 1997; and from 1997–2000 served as assistant to Paul Salamu-
novich, conductor of the Los Angeles Master Chorale. 

 
Natalie Mannix (Trombone)
Assistant Professor 

Natalie Mannix is an avid trombone soloist, chamber musician, orchestral performer and 
educator. Prior to joining UNT, Natalie was associate professor of trombone at Towson 
University, and principal trombone with Delaware Symphony Orchestra and Ash Lawn 
Opera Orchestra. Natalie also was a member of the United States Navy Band in Washington, 
DC for over nine years. Natalie’s recent recordings include an upcoming solo CD, Broken 
Ground: A Celebration of Women Composers, and two chamber music CDs, the Grammy-
nominated Interchange: Concertos by Rodrigo and Assad with the Delaware Symphony and the 
LA Guitar Quartet; and Shadowcatcher: Music for Winds, Brass and Percussion. As a eupho-
nium soloist, Natalie won first place in the Leonard Falcone International Solo Competition, 
was solo euphonium for the Imperial Brass Band and a finalist in the International Tuba 
Euphonium Conference Solo Competition. Natalie received her degrees from the University 
of Michigan, The Juilliard School and Catholic University.

 

New Faculty
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New Faculty

Steven Menard (Trombone)
Assistant Professor 

Steven Menard holds a bachelor’s degree in trombone performance from Northwestern 
University and a master’s degree in performance from the San Francisco Conservatory. Steven 
maintains an active performing schedule, and has recorded and performed with the Chi-
cago Symphony, San Francisco Symphony, San Antonio Symphony, San Diego Symphony, 
Oregon Symphony, Honolulu Symphony, Virginia Symphony and Louisiana Philharmonic. 
As a soloist he has presented recitals around the country, and was the 2008 winner of the 
Frank Smith Solo Competition at the International Trombone Festival. Steven is passionate 
about chamber music, and is a founding member of the Equali Quartet, a trombone quartet 
made up of members of the St. Louis Symphony, Jacksonville Symphony and the Cincinnati 
Symphony. Steven is a performing artist for Shires Trombones. 

April Prince (Music History)
Senior Lecturer 

 
Grounded in cultural and gender studies, April Prince’s research focuses on 19th-century 
German pianism as well as southern cultural and musical identity. April received a grant from 
the Gladys Krieble Delmas Visiting Scholar Program, funding archival work at the Rock and 
Roll Hall of Fame Library and Archives to examine the songs of early 20th-century country 
music and blues women. Before coming to UNT, April designed and taught courses across 
the general education curriculum at Loyola University New Orleans. Focusing on music as 
it relates to cultural context, her classes included topics on gender and sexuality, American 
popular music and music outside the traditional canon. April received her undergraduate 
degree from Wesleyan College in Macon, Georgia and her PhD in musicology from the 
University of Texas at Austin. 

 
Gudrun Raschen (Double Bass)
Lecturer  

 
Gudrun Raschen has extensive experience on both double bass and cello. She has taught and 
performed at Pan American Music Festival in South Texas, International Chamber Music 
Festival in South Africa, International Bass Convention in Poland, Oficina de Música in Cu-
ritiba, Brazil, International Chamber Music Festival in Positano, Italy, Arts Festival Autumn 
Melodies in Vietnam and Performing Arts Festival in Hawaii. She has toured with these 
ensembles to Brazil, Bolivia, Mexico and Vietnam. Gudrun has also performed with Cape 
Town Philharmonic, Natal Philharmonic, Fort Worth Symphony, Dallas and Texas cham-
ber orchestras, Richardson Symphony, Wichita Falls Symphony and East Texas Symphony. 
Gudrun earned her bachelor and master’s degrees from the University of Cape Town, South 
Africa. She received her doctorate in double bass performance at the University of North 
Texas.

 
Vivek Virani (Ethnomusicology – Music Theory)
Assistant Professor 

 
Vivek Virani received his PhD in ethnomusicology at University of California, Los Angeles 
(UCLA). Vivek’s dissertation explored how songs of South Asian devotional poet-saints are 
used to negotiate issues of culture, religion and society at the regional and national levels. His 
broader interests in ethnomusicology include music and spiritual expression; music and com-
munity-building; music, religion and nation; and Indian classical music. Vivek has trained 
in classical tabla performance under Suresh Talwalkar and Swapan Chaudhuri. He regularly 
performs South Asian classical, folk and devotional music on tabla, bamboo flute and other 
instruments. Recently, Vivek has contributed a chapter on altered states of consciousness in 
classical tabla compositions to be published in Music and Consciousness 2 by Oxford University 
Press and a chapter on caste reform through devotional singing to be published in Songs of 
Social Protest.
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Retired Faculty

Gene Cho
Professor

Gene Cho retired in 2016 as a full professor. He taught pedagogy of theory, music theory analysis, 
and aural skills. Gene is a member of the Charter Editorial Board of Journal of Music Theory Pedagogy, 
and an editorial board member of Journal of Music in China (Los Angeles). His compositions and 
arrangements for voice, piano, ensemble, and orchestra have been performed in the United States, 
Europe, and Asia. His most recent commissioned original compositions include incidental music 
for a stage play titled Confucius, and a musical setting of a literary tone poem, Abraham Lincoln: The 
Whole Heart, for orchestra, chorus, soli and narrators. His most recent monograph, Replica of the Ark 
of the Lost Covenant, fuses religion studies with Japanese cultural history for an insightful glimpse into 
the interplay of new and old traditions. Gene has presented lectures, clinics and workshops in theory, 
conducting and composition in six countries outside the United States. In addition, Gene teaches a 
sequence of courses in music and culture of China and Japan and directs field study programs to Asia.
 

Paula Homer
Director of Opera

Paula Homer retired in 2016 as director of opera and the first holder of the Margot and Bill Win-
spear chair in opera studies. As such, Paula was both the producer and stage director for the University 
of North Texas Opera productions and oversaw the training program and curriculum. Paula joined 
the faculty of the College of Music in 1992, and has produced and stage directed over 50 operas; three 
have been collaborative opera productions with the A. Steffani Conservatory of Music in Italy, and 
three others have won national first place awards for opera production from the National Opera As-
sociation. In addition to her academic work, Paula was co-director of the Apprentice Artists Program 
and stage director for Des Moines Opera from 1990–2002. She was also founder and artistic director 
for OperaWorks, Inc., a traveling professional opera company from 1982–1992. Paula holds music 
degrees from Indiana University and St. Mary’s College at Notre Dame.

Jerry McCoy
Director of Choral Studies and Regents Professor of Music

Jerry McCoy retired in 2016 as director of choral studies and regents professor of music. The 2013 
winner of the Texas Choral Directors Association’s prestigious Choirmaster Award, Jerry conducted 
the A Cappella Choir and Grand Chorus, taught graduate conducting and choral techniques and 
guided the choral studies program. Under his leadership, the UNT A Cappella Choir was featured on 
the programs of the 9th Taipei (Taiwan) International Choral Festival (2009) and the 2nd Daejeon 
(Korea) International Choral Festival (2012). Jerry serves as national chair of the Past-President’s 
Advisory Council and on the Executive Committee of the American Choral Directors Association 
(ACDA). He has served as guest conductor/clinician in thirty-eight US states, in addition to serving 
in guest roles in Austria, China, Cuba, Great Britain, South Korea, Sweden, Taiwan, and Venezu-
ela. Prior to joining the faculty at UNT, he served as director of choral activities at Oklahoma State 
University, the University of Arizona, and Nicholls State University.

Jay Saunders
Principal Lecturer

Jay Saunders retired in 2016 as an instructor in the Jazz Studies Division of the College of Music at 
the University of North Texas. He taught applied trumpet lessons to Jazz Studies majors, directed the 
One and Two O’Clock Lab Bands, and taught Introduction to Jazz Recordings. During his under-
graduate years at North Texas, Jay was a member of the One O’Clock Lab Band. After graduation, he 
played lead trumpet in the Studio Band of the U.S. Army Field Band. Upon discharge from the Army, 
he toured with the Stan Kenton Band as lead trumpet. Since the 1980s Jay has been a performer/
educator in the Dallas-Fort Worth area. He has been heard as lead trumpet for broadcasts by CNN, 
HBO, HBO Asia, The Golf Channel, ESPN radio, Warner Bros. and Paramount TV themes, for the 
BBC, VOA, WABC, KABC, WNBC, KNBC, WCBS and many other broadcasters in the United 
States. He has recorded eleven albums with Stan Kenton, one album each with Doc Severinsen and 
Ornette Coleman, and many rock, Latino and religious artists.
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On September 21, UNT College of Music students and 
faculty packed the Recital Hall to welcome back 

alumna and Grammy-winning artist, Norah Jones. More than 
two hundred students filled the seats to hear the music icon 
speak during a question-and-answer session facilitated by 
John W. Richmond, dean of the University of North Texas 
College of Music.

As Jones entered from backstage and took her seat, the crowd 
greeted her with an enthusiastic welcome. Jones then spent 
50 minutes answering a wide range of questions. The topics 
ranged from the business side of music, such as maintaining 
artistic integrity, marketing, and building an international 
following, to more personal questions like her favorite artists, 
keeping healthy on tour, and how her journey to stardom 
began during a fateful drive across the UNT campus in her 
1971 Cadillac.

Jones, a jazz studies student at the College of Music from 
1997 to 1999, was assigned to pick up jazz bassist Marc John-
son and his band (Jesse Harris, Tony Scherr and Kenny Wol-
lesen) from the Radisson Hotel for a clinic they were leading 
at the music building. During the drive, Jones was inspired 
by them and shortly after, moved to New York City to pursue 
her singing career. 

“That short ride from across the highway is, I guess, what 
started all of this,” Jones says. The move to New York City 
helped jump-start her career and Jones has since been 
awarded nine Grammy-awards and sold more than 50 million 
records.

After the question-and-answer session, UNT President 
Neal Smatresk presented Jones with the UNT Presidential 
Medal of Honor, an exclusive award given by the president 
to acknowledge those who have elevated the university and 
made significant contributions to the world. It is the high-
est presidential honor given to an individual and only one 
other alumnus, sports broadcaster George Dunham, has ever 
received the award.

“Norah Jones is a celebrated artist who has had such a 
wonderful impact on the music world, and she has made her 
alma mater proud,” President Smatresk said. “Her journey 
from music student to award-winning artist and musical icon 
inspires our students to work hard to fulfill their dreams.”

Jones wrapped up the session with some advice for students: 
“How to be successful in music is hard to answer,” Jones said. 
“It’s a lot of hard work and a lot of luck.”

Famed Alumna Receives UNT Presidential Medal of Honor
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Philanthropist and College of Music supporter Paul 
Voertman was presented with an honorary doctorate 

from the University of North Texas this fall. 

“Paul’s devotion to the arts, to UNT and our spirit of creativ-
ity knows no bounds. Because of his generosity, our students 
are fulfilling their dreams of earning a college degree and 
becoming world-class performers and artists,” said UNT 
President Neal Smatresk. “He’s helped to nurture UNT’s 
artistic excellence, which is a core part of our legacy. As we 
celebrate our 125th anniversary, I’m so proud to thank and 
honor him for his impacts.”

UNT awards the honorary degree to individuals who, by their 
extraordinary achievements, add substantial knowledge to the 
community or better society as a whole.

Paul is a proud patron of music and the arts at UNT whose 
ties to the university started in kindergarten. He attended the 
university’s Demonstration School, the training laboratory for 
UNT students studying to be teachers, through high school. 
He went on to attend UNT through his sophomore year 
before transferring to the University of Texas at Austin, where 

he earned a bachelor of arts in economics in 1949. He served 
in the U.S. Army for two years in the 1950s.

Because of his passion for music and the arts, Paul has helped 
hundreds of UNT students to hone their musical and artistic 
talents through his generosity. In addition to countless gifts 
for scholarships that have helped hundreds and his provision 
of operational support for the college, Paul’s giving helped 
make possible the installation of the Richard Ardoin-Paul 
Voertman Concert Organ in the Murchison Performing Arts 
Center and the renovated Paul Voertman Concert Hall in the 
Music Building.

Through the years, Paul has generously shared his time and 
passion with UNT, regularly attending campus music perfor-
mances and art events and serving in numerous capacities. 

The UNT College of Music would like to offer sincere con-
gratulations to Paul for receiving this well-earned honor and 
for his many years as a generous supporter of the College of 
Music. 

Paul Voertman presented with UNT Honorary Doctorate
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Thirty years after their first trip to Australia, the One 
O’Clock Lab Band headed back down under for two 

weeks this past May. “This trip was a long time coming,” said 
Craig Marshall, program manager for the band. “We were 
fortunate enough to have the opportunity to spend two weeks 
playing concerts, hosting clinics and masterclasses and 
expanding our cultural knowledge.”

This year’s trip included performances, workshops and re-
hearsals in Mt. Gambier, Melbourne and Sydney.

“Our student musicians assisted in leading concerts and 
clinics at James Morrison Academy (JMA), performed for 
thousands of jazz students from all across Australia as featured 
headliner at the Generations in Jazz festival, and collaborated 
with numerous jazz professionals and jazz orchestras from 
Australia and around the world,” said One O’Clock Lab Band 
Director Jay Saunders.

As the headliner at Generations in Jazz, the band performed 
for more than 6,500 students and jazz fans in Mt. Gambier. 
Near the end of the main concert, they shared the stage with 
the top big band from JMA for a double big band set featur-
ing Wycliffe Gordon, Kate Ceberano, Ross Irwin and James 
Morrison as soloists.
 

Following their festival performance, the band spent two days 
conducting clinics at JMA. Situated in the middle of down-
town Mt. Gambier, JMA is one of the main attractions of Mt. 
Gambier and is bustling every day of the week with students, 
tours and jazz. 

After leaving Mt. Gambier, the band’s focus turned to prepar-
ing for their Lab 2016 recording session. They rehearsed 
extensively at the Australian Institute of Music in Melbourne 
and Sydney to prepare.

The last time the One O’Clock Lab Band toured Australia 
was in 1986 under the direction of Neil Slater. It was an 
experience that helped to launch careers for many alumni, 
including former One O’Clock Lab Band director Steve 
Wiest; Dave Pietro, a jazz saxophonist who recorded with 
the Toshiko Akiyoshi Jazz Orchestra; Mike Williams, Count 
Basie Orchestra’s lead trumpet since 1987; and Tony Scherr, a 
bassist who has recorded with Bill Frisell.

The College of Music offers ample international experiences 
that give students and faculty opportunities to perform, study 
and exchange ideas around the world. “This trip was not a va-
cation,” Saunders said. “This was a professional development 
opportunity of a lifetime.”

UNT College of Music Down Under

One O'Clock Lab Band performing along with the JMA band
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“Our student musicians assisted in 
leading concerts and clinics at James 
Morrison Academy (JMA), performed 
for thousands of jazz students from 
all across Australia as featured head-
liner at the Generations in Jazz festi-
val, and collaborated with numerous 
jazz professionals and jazz orchestras 
from Australia and around the world.” 
 

 –One O’Clock Lab Band 
Director Jay Saunders

Neil Slater directing the One O'Clock Lab Band on their 1986 Australian tour

John Sturino

A JMA jazz combo performing at the 
welcome reception for the band

Rehearsing with the JMA band for the  
combined big band performance
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“You’re from North Texas! Aren’t you?”
It wasn’t long after my first few steps in Egner Hall at West Point 

that I was greeted with an eagle claw. (OK, not really, but I had mine 
ready alongside a vigilantly practiced hand salute.) Upon accepting a 
position in the band, enlisting in the United States Army, and com-
pleting Basic Combat Training, I joined the band in February of 2014. 
I serve alongside nine University of North Texas College of Music 
alumni.

On October 22, 2016, Army West Point football played UNT, so 
I saw it fitting to gather the alums for a group photo as we briefly 
reminisced about the experiences and interactions that helped prepare 
us to be non-commissioned officers in the West Point Band – one of 
the Army’s premier bands – tracing its roots to a fifer and drummer 
during the time of the American Revolution.

Some of my most vivid memories while at UNT were interactions 
with faculty members. My professors coached me to a higher, more 
consistent level of artistry, which included performing when I didn’t 
“feel” ready amidst balancing several deadlines – in other words, 
real-life experience. I remember my flute instructor Dr. Mary Karen 
Clardy handing me Variations on “Nel cor più” by Theobald Boehm, 
and performing it less than 12 hours later. I also recall my conductor 

Mean Green to Army Green 
By Staff Sgt. Ashley Mendeke

x

The attire that roughly 100 UNT Col-
lege of Music alumni don when they 
perform doesn’t consist of the tuxes and 
black dresses typically seen on the concert 
stage. Instead, they wear the uniforms 
of the Army, Marine Corps, Navy, Air 
Force and Coast Guard premier military 
bands.

Each branch of the Armed Forces has 
ensembles that perform community con-
certs, military ceremonies and education 
programs. These events promote public 
diplomacy and create positive relations 
around the world.

Staff Sergeant Ashley Mendeke (BM 
’01) and nine other members of the 
West Point Band share how their UNT 
education laid the foundation for their 
future careers as elite military musicians.
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at the time, Professor Dennis Fisher, giving the Sym-
phonic Band a piece to sight read during a performance. 
Looking back, these performances instilled confidence 
in my musical development. While the instructors 
challenged me to consistency in performing, everything 
was very process-driven, focusing on fundamentals and 
musicality.

One common aspect appreciated among fellow Univer-
sity of North Texas alumni was that of being afforded 
the opportunity to perform in an array of ensembles. 
Through numerous performances in these diverse en-
sembles, members of the band gained a unique outlook 
while practicing the skill of performance in and of itself.

This perspective has come to serve us well in the West 
Point Band, where programs and ceremonies are regu-

larly adapted to serve our audience: the United States 
Corps of Cadets, as well as local, national, and interna-
tional communities. Being versatile, flexible, and willing 
to change at a moment’s notice are skills that I have 
come to appreciate.

With more than 30,000 students enrolled in the Uni-
versity of North Texas, there is an inherent competitive 
atmosphere in the College of Music. Similar to music 
conservatories across the country, talent, excellence, and 
sheer virtuosity practically burst out of the doors at 415 
Avenue C, Denton, Texas. Nevertheless, I remember 
the environment being incredibly supportive. In my 
time there I observed fellow studio members’ lessons 
and attended numerous recitals and concerts. I’ll always 
remember scurrying off to the practice building upon 
hearing the inspiring performances.
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Exceptional Mentorship
“UNT’s College of Music is known as a powerhouse over the world. The 
large number of music students fuels an array of ensembles in which I 
was able to take part. Although my program was large, I never felt like a 
number. I was able to form close mentorships with my professors there that 
were extremely important to my development.”
–Staff Sgt. David Bergman

“My musical duties in the West Point Band primarily consist of rudimen-
tal snare drum, and orchestral percussion including timpani and drumset. 
At UNT, I honed these skills with three world-class musicians as my teach-
ers: Paul Rennick, Christopher Deane, and Ed Soph respectively. Their 
mentorship was a critical part of my development and success.”
–Sgt. 1st Class Rone Sparrow

Unique Opportunities
“I’m really grateful for my time at UNT; it afforded me countless perform-
ing opportunities, from Wind Symphony and Symphony Orchestra, to 
NOVA (contemporary music ensemble), opera orchestra, and chamber 
ensembles. Being in such a large music school, I was able to study with two 
teachers in the course of the same semester and gain a wider perspective, 
and as a means to improve myself as a musician at a faster rate. Every-
thing was really centered on that for me.”
–Staff Sgt. Sam Ross

“I had the opportunity to perform in so many ensembles: small chamber 
ensembles, Wind Symphony, Symphony Orchestra, UNT Opera produc-
tions, NOVA ensemble, and flute choir.”
–Staff Sgt. Katrina Elsnick

“I absolutely loved my time at UNT. The mentorship of Regents Professor 
Keith Johnson and the experience gained from performing in ensembles as 
varied as the Two O’Clock Lab Band, Wind Symphony, Baroque Or-
chestra, Chamber Orchestra, Opera Orchestra, solo recitals, and chamber 
music groups prepared me for any musical opportunity which might arise.”
–Master Sgt. John Manning

A Healthy Dose of Competition
“The real-world level of excellence and competition that the faculty and 
students create at the University of North Texas gave me the skills and 
confidence to pursue any professional goals I have achieved.”
–Sgt. 1st Class Jeff Prosperie

“UNT was my first choice for graduate studies. I knew the size, diversity, 
and quality of the percussion department and the student body would 
provide the greatest opportunity for me to learn and grow as a musician. It 
was an energized environment with great music and stiff competition.”
–Sgt. 1st Class Rone Sparrow
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The UNT College of Music is committed to provid-
ing educational opportunities that include musical 

and academic experiences covering a broad spectrum of 
historical, cultural and stylistic perspectives. Since 2016 
has been a year for women making major strides in 
politics, and the military opening all combat roles to 
females, the College of Music’s opera program developed a 
season celebrating strong women. 

“I think celebrating strong women is a topic that for many 
reasons – politically, socially, and personally – has a real 
resonance,” said Stephen Dubberly, music director of the 
UNT opera program. “We’re excited to be a part of it.” 

The first production was Gertrude Stein and Virgil Thom-
son’s The Mother of Us All, a modern opera chronicling the 
life of Susan B. Anthony and her tireless fight for women’s 
suffrage. Featuring the UNT Opera and Concert Orches-
tra, The Mother of Us All melded together both fictional 
and non-fictional characters from American history to 
convey the story of how women were legally given the 
right to vote.

The second production was Monteverdi’s The Coronation 
of Poppea. This 17th-century opera tells the story of how 
Poppea, a beautiful and ruthless woman, is able to scheme 
her way to the top of the Roman Empire. 

 

In addition to celebrating strong women, The Coronation 
of Poppea was a collaborative effort that partnered together 
students, staff and faculty from across the college’s divi-
sions. Stephen Dubberly and David Ward combined the 
opera division with powerful student voices and creative 
staging. Paul Leenhouts directed the Baroque Orchestra 
who accompanied to the singers on period instruments 
such as baroque violins, harpsichords, lutes (including 
a theorbo) and recorders. Professor of Music History, 
Hendrik Schulze, and a number of UNT musicology stu-
dents, created the edition used by the Opera and Baroque 
Orchestra.   

“This collaboration was particularly broad in its scope. The 
result was an unusually rich blend of talents and perspec-
tives that led to stunningly expressive, nuanced, perfor-
mances of Poppea. Opera is the ultimate team sport,” said 
Dubberly. 

Combining these cross-division skills to collaborate on one 
stunning production is a hallmark of the College of Music 
and The Coronation of Poppea was the perfect opera to fin-
ish a season dedicated to celebrating strong women.

“We like to perform a great variety of repertoires and 
styles,” Dubberly said. “Once we looked at the whole 
picture, this wonderful theme developed. These are strong 
women who, rather than being victims, show courage in 
the face of amazing odds,” Dubberly said. “I’m excited that 
we get to explore the whole picture.”

UNT Opera: Strong Women and Collaboration
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Faculty 

Cecil D. Adkins was born on January 30, 1932 in Red Oak, Iowa and died on November 4, 
2015. Cecil earned a BFA in organ from the University of Omaha, an MM in theory from the 
University of South Dakota and a PhD in theory from the University of Iowa.  

Cecil was assistant conductor and arranger for the Fourth Armored Division Band at Fort Hood, 
Texas; director of instrumental music at the Paullina Independent School District in Paullina, 
Iowa; Instructor in the Department of Music at Mount Mercy College in Cedar Rapids, Iowa; 
and Regents Professor of Musicology at the University of North Texas (1963–88).

Much of his time at UNT was devoted to the development of an early music program. During 
his tenure, the College of Music built a collection of more than 200 period instruments, and he 
directed the early music groups in over 400 performances.

Cecil was a significant organologist and bibliographer. He produced definitive works on the monochord, the positive organ, the 
trumpet marine and the history of the oboe in the eighteenth century. Besides his many articles on musical instruments, he was 
a steady contributor of research papers on a variety of topics and was the recipient of grants from the American Musicological 
Society, International Musicological Society, Pro Helvetia, American Council of Learned Societies, National Endowment for the 
Humanities and American Philosophical Society.

Cecil served as President of the American Musical Instrument Society, President of the Southwest Chapter of the American Mu-
sicological Society and as national registrar for this Society. He was a member of Phi Mu Alpha Sinfonia and Pi Kappa Lambda.

Mary Nan Hudgins Mailman, 87, died on June 25, 2016 in Weatherford, TX. She taught at 
UNT from 1976 to 1995. Her career in music began at age 20 when she won the 1949 G.B. 
Dealey Memorial Award and played the Mozart Concerto in E-flat Major for Two Pianos with 
the Dallas Symphony Orchestra. She was also a finalist in the International Concours in Geneva, 
Switzerland.

Mary Nan earned her bachelor’s degree in 1950 and master’s degree in 1956 in piano perfor-
mance from UNT, where she studied with Silvio Scionti. She earned an artist diploma from the 
Juilliard School of Music, studying with the famous piano pedagogue Rosina Lhévinne. 
 
Besides UNT, Mary Nan taught at the Eastman School of Music and East Carolina University. 
She frequently played in concerts, and she especially loved performing works by Mozart and 
Poulenc. She often played as a duo-pianist with her longtime friend and fellow piano faculty member, the late Jean Mainous. 
 
Mary Nan was a longtime member of Sigma Alpha Iota and Pi Kappa Lambda. She is survived by two children and two grand-
children.

Roeland “Randy” Elvin Kelly was born June 2, 1948 in Denton, Texas and died June 30, 2016 
at home surrounded by friends and family. He was the son of Archie Roeland Kelly and Inez 
Baker Kelly. He graduated from Denton High School and attended North Texas State University 
prior to his military service as part of the Armed Forces Courier Service during the Vietnam 
Conflict. Randy worked for many years as a vice president at North Texas Savings and Loan and 
retired as the business manager for the UNT College of Music in 2004. While at North Texas 
Savings and Loan, he was active in the United Way and the Optimist Club. He also taught real 
estate appraisal for the association. During his 10 years with the College of Music, Randy taught 
several “popular music” units in the music appreciation course. Randy was a member of First 
Presbyterian Church, Denton where he served as an elder and was a featured soloist in the choir.
 
Randy met his future wife, Melody Specht, in Mr. McMath’s Summer Saturday Band classes in 
1962 and they married April 11, 1970. He was preceded in death by his father, Archie Roeland 
Kelly, and is survived by his mother, Inez Baker Kelly; wife, Melody Specht Kelly; son, Roeland Patrick Kelly; sister, Virginia 
Kelly Craven and husband Richard Craven; brother-in-law Joe Specht and wife Alice Wilson Specht; two nieces, one nephew as 
well as numerous cousins and friends.

In Memoriam
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In Memoriam
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Larry G. Wilcoxon  
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Philip B. Garonzik  
 

 
 

Ava N. Chambers  

1980s
James M. Roberson  

 

Elisabeth J. Howington  
 

Dennis R. Hill  
 

 
 

Maxey H. Mayo  
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2010s

 

Thomas C. Nokes  

Alumni 
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We wish also to recognize gifts from the estates of…

Anonymous (5) 
Wilton J. Aebersold 
Nancy S. Manning Atkinson 
Larry & *Edna Austin 
James & Estela Avery 
Sue & Chris Bancroft 
Family & friends of Justine   
    Boozman Beattie 
*Jim & Rose Bezdek 
Kim Bonneau 
Joyce Ann Bradley 
Euline & Horace Brock 
Anshel & Marilyn Brusilow 
John P. Burke 
Deanna D. Bush 
Ed & *Betty Carter 
Baron & Darlene Cass 
Doug & Nancy Chadwick 
Ted & Barbara Coe 
Griffin & Suzanne Collie 
Kathryn Drake & Family 
Sara Eskew 
*Robert & Marcia Estes 
Richard & Candace Faulk 
Susan Ferré & Charles Lang 
Steve & Heather Fulton 
James & Cheryl Gillespie 
Mr. & Mrs. Glenn E. Gomez 
Joán Groom 
Gene & Bettie Gustafson 

*Anne L. Hall & Anita L. Hale 
*John & Marilyn Haynie 
*Harold & Eva Heiberg 
William G. Henry 
*Doc & Shirley Holladay 
Keith & Cecile Johnson 
Melanie & Bill Kahn 
*Henry (Wib) & Nancy Kamp 
Im Sik Kim 
Becky King 
Francis Kostohryz 
Charles & Mary Ku 
Paul & Meg Loomis 
William D. Mainous 
Gregory & Julie Matthews 
Daniel McGee 
Mary Beth & Ralph Mennemeyer 
*Clyde & Pat Miller 
Jim & Sue Minyard 
Jeffrey & Mindy Moore 
*Kay & Ed Moorehead 
George & Nesha Morey 
Patricia Morey 
Helen & Bob Morgan 
Mary Massey Morgan 
Max & Carolyn Morley 
Mu Phi Epsilon, Denton Alumni 
Berthe Odnoposoff 
Chris O’Donnell 
*Theron & Violet Palmer 

Patsy & Fred Patterson 
Pamela Mia Paul 
*Robert & Kathryn Pedersen 
Charles & Mina Rainbow 
Anna & Nick Ricco 
Marcia S. Rober 
Gordon & Patsy Roe 
*Bob & Daisy Rogers 
T. Gary Rogers 
Betty & Joe Roy 
Rose-Mary & *Jack Rumbley 
Philip Schenk 
James & Elizabeth Scott 
Patrick Stanfill 
John & Bonnie Strauss 
James Swaim & Debra Parchman         
    -Swaim 
Sarah N. Tedesco 
The Tillman Family 
Charn & Uraratn Uswachoke 
Charles & Sharon Veazey 
Edward & MaryAnn Velayos 
Paul R. Voertman 
Merle & Marian Volding 
Jerome & Gloria Westheimer 
David S. Williams 
Donald & Ellen Winspear 
*Margot & *Bill Winspear 
Chris & *Katina Xeros 

Richard Ardoin Estate 
Bill and Margaret Collins, Sr. Estate 
Cecelia Cunningham Box Estate 
Dorothy Bridenthal Bean Estate 
Carl and Margaret Eastman Estate 
Anna Harriet Heyer Estate 
Doris J. Lambert Estate 
Robert and Shirley Ottman Estate 
Martha and Preston Peak Estate 
Juanita T. Peters Estate 

Jack Roberts Estate 
David M. Schimmel Estate 
Robert C. and Margaret Sherman Estate 
Vivian Spohn Estate 
Levi A. Stark Estate 
Gordon W. Tuddenham Estate 
Donald E. Waugh Estate 
Mary Jane Willms Estate 
N. Patricia Yarborough Estate

Lifetime Members – Thank you to all who have made donations to the College of 
Music. The following supporters have made gifts of $25,000 or more.

Your gifts to the College of Music assist our students in their pursuit of excellence. Please consider giving.
Alan Klaas, Director of Development • 940.369.7979 • Alan.Klaas@unt.edu

Dean's Camerata
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Corporate Sponsor of 
Musical Excellence

Corporations and Foundations

Annual Members – Thank you to all who have made donations to the College of Music. The 
following supporters have given annual gifts of $1,000 and above since September 1, 2015.
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John W. Richmond
Dean

Warren Henry
Senior Associate Dean, Academic Affairs

Jon Christopher Nelson
Associate Dean, Operations

Raymond Rowell
Assistant Dean, Enrollment Management  
& External Affairs

Benjamin Brand
Director, Graduate Studies

Jaymee Haefner
Director, Undergraduate Studies

Joel D. Wiley
Director, Admissions

Alan Klaas
Director of Development

Joseph Klein
Composition Studies

Richard Sparks
Conducting & Ensembles

John Holt
Instrumental Studies

John Murphy
Jazz Studies

Steven Harlos
Keyboard Studies

Debbie Rohwer
Music Education

Frank Heidlberger
Music History, Theory & Ethnomusicology

Stephen Austin
Vocal Studies

College of Music Administration 

Development

Division Chairs 
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Anne Oncken, Assistant to the Dean

 

 

 

Craig Marshall, Manager

Concerts

Music Library

Technical Services

Technology Support

Counterpoint 2016

 

@UNTCoM

Shop our online store:
Watch out live performances:

 
 

 

 
-

-

-

College of Music Staff 

Share your stories and photos with us for the next edition of 
Counterpoint. Please include your full name, degree and year of 
graduation. Email: music.alumni.news@unt.edu
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More than 150 years ago, a Lutheran pastor hauled an organ from Switzerland to Texas by sea, and, for years, early German pioneers of Texas played the instrument. 
Last November, the Raisin Organ, as it is called, found a home at the University of North Texas College of Music. (See inside back cover for more information)


